
MINUTES

Commission on Courts of Limited Jurisdiction (COCOLJ)
Helena, MT
March 15, 2019
Members Present:  Hon. Perry Miller, Hon. Larry Carver, Hon. Steve Fagenstrom, Peggy Tonon, Hon. Jim Rice, Peter Ohman, Hon. Steve Bolstad, and member-elect Hon. Kelly Mantooth.
Members Participating Via Telephone or Video:   Tina Reinicke and Charlie Harball.

Members Absent:  Hon. Heidi Ulbricht, MaryAnn Ries, and Hon. Jessie Connolly
Staff Present:  Shauna Ryan 
Guests: Beth McLaughlin and Hon. Audrey Barger (via video)
Judge Miller called the meeting to order at 8:30 a.m.   He welcomed new members, Hon. Steve Bolstad and Hon. Kelly Mantooth.  Judge Bolstad will serve as the municipal court representative; and Judge Mantooth will serve as the member-at-large representative. 
PUBLIC COMMENT:    None.
OLD BUSINESS: 
Minutes 
The minutes from the meeting on February 15, 2019, were reviewed.  Judge Fagenstrom moved that the minutes be approved.  Peggy Tonon seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.
Benchbook
Judge Frederickson reported that the old version is currently still out on the Courts website, which has created some confusion.  The 2014 version will be taken down.  Judge Frederickson will suggest that the judges dispose of the outdated books and utilize the updated forms online.      
NEW BUSINESS:
COLJ Workload Study

Judge Barger reported that the automation committee is looking down the road at what the courts might need technologically.  Any projects that come with IT of course take a long time.  The committee was looking at CourTools, administrative tools.  Judge Barger felt the Commission would be an appropriate first stop to find out what the courts want and if they would be interested.  Judge Barger believes that as the judges face their governing bodies, they need some way of being able to tell them what the courts need in order to function efficiently.  The district court has gone through the process and has the CourTools that allow them to look at their dockets, see what cases need to be taken care of, and they have a statistical way of melting it all down to determine how much staff is needed to do the work in a court.  Many of us are fighting to get enough staff to even run our offices.  The stats would be weighted and are broken down hourly.  This won’t be developed overnight but it’s something that would help all the courts of limited jurisdiction.  
Beth McLaughlin reported that the Court has had for the last fifteen years a couple of things in the district court that specifically allow us to measure workload, allow the judges to monitor their caseload and then ultimately allows us to go to the legislature and articulate clearly how many resources are needed in the district court.  It’s been very successful.  The package we have is well accepted by everyone and no one questions the validity of it.  When Judge Barger and Tina Reinicke asked to talk about it at the Automation Committee, Beth walked through how it was done at the district court level.  In district court, we have a set of products put together by the National Center for State Courts – a think tank for both district and limited courts – that’s the source of good data and information and consulting services for the courts.  When the state assumption of district courts happened, they had to go through a couple of steps to figure out the workload, how many judges are needed in each district, how many staff in each district and what kind of tools can we give judges to manage their caseloads so that the cases are flowing through at a reasonable rate.  For instance, in Yellowstone County last year, there were close to 10,000 cases filed there with six judges.  How are they managing the ever-increasing caseload and making sure that cases are being timely processed?  The first thing the district courts did is define what a case is, how it opens, how it closes and how we count it.  That process was put into place in 2005.  If you look at the district court statistics for cases opened and cases closed, you’ll know it’s being counted the same way in Ravalli County as it’s being counted in Wibaux County.  It was memorialized in an order from the Supreme Court to the district courts outlining the way it needs to be done.
Step two is trying to figure out how the numbers of cases actually correlated with a workload.  What we did with the district court judges was design a workload study where they tracked their time in 15-minute increments over a period of six weeks.  The results gave us the average amount of time it takes to process each of the 13 case types in the district court; and that is then what we use to determine the workload.  We did that using a consultant from the National Center for State Courts.  The whole project was funded by a grant from the State Justice Institute and was overseen by a committee of eight district court judges and several clerks of court.  The District Court Council, which is the governing body for the district court judges, approved the outcome.  After that the judges looked at what’s called the CourTools.  There are a series of ten tools and what they recommend is that courts adopt some of those tools so that they can articulate to the public and to their government how well they are managing their caseload.  The district court judges adopted three of the court tools.  They look at case clearance rate, the age of active cases and that cases closed were within the time reference point.  The information is reported on quarterly and put out on the Court’s website.  The Supreme Court adopted a set of court tools as well:  case clearance rates, age of active cases and a supreme court user survey every two years.  Beth agreed to send Shauna a link to all the CourTools stuff to send to the Commission.  The experience when developing it for the Supreme Court was much different than what was done with the district courts.  Beth suspects that if the limited courts wanted to standardize the way in which cases are counted and look at the workload, it would look different too.  The first step would be to form a committee and have a discussion with the NCSC to talk about how they would design a study.  Part two would be applying for the grant through the State Justice Institute.  Once a grant is awarded the committee would then oversee the entire project.  Tina Reinicke made a motion to move forward with exploring the possibility of implementing a workload study.  Judge Frederickson seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  Beth McLaughlin will contact the NCSC consultant about meeting with the Commission, either in person or telephonically, during its meeting in June to further explore options.       
Training concerns in White Sulphur Springs

The Commission was made aware of an issue and potential need for additional training with the judge in White Sulphur Springs.  Judge Carver agreed to follow up with the judge and report his findings to Judge Miller.    
Havre City Court 

An issue was raised at the last meeting that the prosecutor in Havre was related (within the third degree) to the newly appointed city court judge.  The Commission has been working the city and have come up with a resolution.  Judge Frederickson reported that she has been involved with the training of the new judge and she thinks she’s going to do great.  At the request of Judge Miller, Justice Rice sent an email to the judge with his thoughts on the situation.    
IT Security Concerns

Tim Kosena, the IT security officer for the Court, requested a few minutes to talk to the Commission. He reported an incident that occurred last week.  A limited court judge decided to use one of the state systems for personal use and in doing so compromised the system for roughly 30 minutes when they gave someone else remote access to the computer.  In searching the web for recipes, a pop-up ad came up advising the user that the computer was at risk and to call a 1-800 number to resolve the issue.  The judge called the number and allowed the scammer to access her computer remotely in order to correct the issue.  They advised the judge that the operating system was compromised and would need to be reloaded; they then required a fee to complete the task.  Luckily, the judge realized it could be a scam and hung up the phone.  The scammer had access to the judge’s system for about a half hour.  Tim asked if he could have some time at the upcoming conference to address some of these issues and provide training.  The Commission agreed to give Tim an hour on the spring conference agenda due to the importance of this matter. 
OPD – Recruitment Issues

Peter Ohman indicated that the OPD is struggling with recruitment, particularly in rural areas as well as in Billings.  One of the managing attorneys in Billings is moving out of state and interviewing for a job in Massachusetts as a supervising attorney with its public defender office.  Apparently, in Massachusetts there’s a rule that if an out-of-state attorney is doing public service work in the state then the admittance requirement is waived, and that attorney doesn’t have to take the Bar exam.  Peter encountered something similar while working in Kentucky.  Considering the job market and the declining number of law school graduates, Peter was going to contact the State Bar to see about bringing something similar to the courts in Montana.         

Spring Conference Agenda – Update

Shauna Ryan reported that all the presenters had been contacted and were on board to teach.  The only modification will be to add time for Tim Kosena to address cyber security issues.  Mr. Kosena will be given from 1:00 – 1:50 p.m. on Wednesday, to be followed by nuts and bolts.  If more time is needed for nuts and bolts, the MMA meeting will be pushed back accordingly.  
Request for Temporary Waiver of Training for New Judge

Hon. Nathan Hammontree:  Peggy Tonon moved to approve the waiver committee’s recommendation.  Judge Fagenstrom seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  

Request for Waiver of Training for Spring 2019 Conference

Hon. Candy Hoerning and Hon. Sally Hickok:  Peggy Tonon moved to approve the waiver committee’s recommendations.  Judge Carver seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  
Hon. Stormy Langston: Peggy Tonon reviewed the request from Judge Langston but felt the waiver lacked sufficient information to make an informed decision and recommendation.  Peggy will email the judge with her questions.     
Training concerns in Jefferson County

The Commission was made aware of some issues involving the JP in Jefferson County and the need for ongoing training/mentoring.  Judge West and Judge Frederickson have actively been working with judge.  Judge West is serving as a mentor.  They will continue to monitor the situation.       
Meeting Adjourned:  The meeting adjourned at 12:00 p.m.      
Next Meeting Date:  The next meeting will be April 22, 2019, at 1:00 p.m. in Butte.      
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